
SHOWS 
By Emily Fulton 
 
Yes. Mhm. Yup. Come in.  
 
Now let me tell you, I’ve been alive for fifty-two years and two months and for most of 
that time I’ve been a human, so I can tell you a little about shows.  
 
Not the kind you go to and there’s rides and people screaming and those massive clear 
sugar dummies for giant babies with rotting teeth but the other kind.  
 
Not the kind with stuff sitting in a room for people to look at, or look at themselves 
through either.  
 
The other kind. Now come over and take a seat.  
 
The most important thing, you know, is that you’ve got your face on the right way round.  
 
Good place to start. Tick. 
 
You can tell right away those people who have their faces on backwards, with the teeth 
all naked and the eyes back to front.  
 
You can tell a lot from the back of someone’s eyes. They never look quite like you’d 
expect what with all the blood vessels and everything else.  
 
Now where was I? Ah yes, shows.  
 
The other kind.  
 
The kind that shows lies in the eyes of other people, know what I mean? No?  
 
Well I mean the kind that makes you a liar even though it’s a truth too hard to bear that 
creates them kinds of shows in the first place.  
 
But I’m getting ahead of myself here, aren’t I?  
 
You see, we get an awful lot of people like you coming through these doors every day, 
let me tell you. Every day. And every poor soul puts on their own little show. 



 
Different show every day, every person even. Sometimes one person puts on a dozen 
shows, one after the other or all at once.  
 
Practically a fuckin’ theatre in here some days, and let me tell you there’s been some 
real shoddy performances. 
 
But you. You’re different. What’s that? Oh don’t mention it, I like to think I know talent 
when I spot it. Where were you schooled? 
 
Hm, never heard of that one. You sure you got the name right? Usually (and I say 
usually because there are exceptions as I’m beginning to realise what with you being in 
front of me right now) people whose faces are the right way round come from a certain 
kind of school. The heard-of kind.  
 
Not that it matters, of course. Everyone knows we value the underdog here. Fighting 
spirit and all.  
 
What about experience? Ex-peer-ee-ence. What’s that? What do you mean it’s an 
entry-level position? Don’t you understand you’ve gotta climb a whole set of stairs 
before you can even reach the door to enter the level that’s so-called ‘entry’? That’s just 
how it works these days.  
 
But you know that, don’t you. Come on, let’s get this show on the road.  
 
Tell me about a situation where you’ve had to use your initiative in un environnement 
professionnel. Ein professionelles Umfeld. Un ambiente professionale. Hm?  
 
Hold on a second, let me stop you right there.  
 
Hold those goddamn horses because I can see all the way to the horizon at the end of 
this story and I already know it isn’t nearly exciting enough.  
 
What I really am dying to know is why you chose such a dead and dull story for poor old 
me.  
 
What’s that? Truth? Nah, truth’s for suckers. Here’s a piece of advice. These days 
you’ve really got to set yourself apart from the others. Everyone’s an enemy. Every 
damn person. Except myself, of course. I only want the best for you.  



 
Why not spice it up a little, eh? With all that talk about shows and performances I 
thought you’d have realised that by now. Where’s the romance? The adventure? The 
thrilling near-death scene with you playing the lead, the star role, the hero?  
 
We’ll come back to that one. Think about it.  
 
Now then, how about this. Describe yourself in three words. Okay, great. Now try three 
animals. Three numbers. Three adjectives beginning with the letter ‘oh’.  
 
Outspoken? Why’d you say that? Funny.  
 
I think I’m starting to see the backs of your eyes. Be careful. 
 
Now I’ll perform a little show of my own.  
 
Imagine: yes, let’s stretch out that little-used section of the brain, your brain, not mine, 
I’ve a great talent for imagining.  
 
Close your eyes if you must. 
 
Imagine - and this’ll make your dull and dead story much more interesting so take note - 
that I’ve gone into my desk here and pulled out three photographs and placed them 
before you.  
 
You know what photographs do, right? No, not what they are. Anyone knows that. What 
they do.  
 
No? 
 
Think about it. What photographs do, see, is capture a little bit of a person’s soul. Each 
and every time someone points a camera at a person and clicks, that person becomes 
a fraction less present in reality and a fraction more present in the not-so-real reality of 
the photograph. 
 
Why is the reality of the photograph the not-so-real? Good question, but not relevant to 
my show, which is the most important reality and the one you should be paying attention 
to right now.  
 



Three photographs. Monochrome or colour? Irrelevant. Depends on which era you’re 
living in, and we all know time stopped mattering years ago.  
 
Focus, now. Imagine these three photographs before you contain the faces of three 
different people. Three smiling people, or half-smiling, the way people do when they’re 
putting on a particular little show for the first time. Debut performance. Matinee smiles.  
 
Look closely. Their faces are on backwards. You can see the backs of their eyes that 
their smiles don’t reach. 
 
And they’re not people you know personally, but they’re kind of familiar. They could be 
your childhood neighbour, or someone you sat next to on a long train journey once.  
 
Either way, you don't know them well enough to really care about them, do you? 
 
Or maybe, and this is merely a small speculation on my part, but maybe you care too 
much. After all, people like you, of your age, you’re living pathetic half-lives through 
photographs, aren’t you? Every day another click, another piece of soul goes. Poof!  
 
(He laughs.) 
 
But you’re not like that, are you? You’re different, as I recall mentioning not too long 
ago.  
 
So, knowing that, how would you feel if I told you to choose one of these photographs 
and tear it up? Why don’t you make the first tear through the neck, nice and clean. 
 
Remember, everyone’s an enemy.  
 
How would you feel?  
 
Through the neck and then into little pieces.  
 
You wouldn’t actually care, would you? 
 
Would you? 
 
(He laughs.) 
 



Oh, come on. I’m just messing with you.  
 
That concludes my little show. Hope you didn’t get too caught up in it, eh? It was just a 
bit of fun, after all. My way of joining in with things.  
 
Let’s wrap this up, shall we? There isn’t much time left.  
 
Come closer, he said. You’re so far away.  
 
I’m going to let you in on a secret.  
 
Lend me your ear. 
 
Do you want all this to end? 
 
Want to get the one-up on all those losers waiting in line, just outside? They’re waiting 
to perform, just like you, and I realise I said what I said earlier about you being different 
and all but you can never be too sure.  
 
You might be just like everyone else. Or worse. Who knows? 
 
Look over there. In the corner, on the shelf. Look. See that box? 
 
Bring it here.  
 
Yes, you. Go. Now. That one. Good, now bring it over here. 
 
Quickly now, it’s time. 
See this box?  
 
What d’you think it is that’s inside, eh? 
 
Why don’t you open it? 
 
Quickly now, it’s time. 
 
Heh, look at your face. The backs of your eyes, and those teeth. What a picture! 
 
Of course it’s fuckin’ empty.  



 
Now, what do you think you could put in the box that would help me help you beat those 
other people who may or may not be better than you? 
 
I wonder. 
 
Think about it. 
 
Any suggestions? 
 
Quickly now, it’s time.  
 
Any ideas? 
 
Nothing? 
 
Shame. 
 
Well, time’s up. They’re waiting, the rest of them, and we can’t keep them for much 
longer. 
 
We’ll be in touch sooner or later. 
 
Can you find your way out?  
 
Good. Back door. 
 
(He laughs.) 
 
Yes. Mhm. Yup.  
 
Come in. 
 


